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CChhaarriittyy  CCoonncceerrtt  bbyy  tthhee  UUnnddeecciiddeedd  yyoouurr  llooccaall  bbaanndd  ppllaayyiinngg    

mmuussiicc  tthhrroouugghh  tthhee  6600ss,,  7700ss  aanndd  8800ss..  

LLyymmiinnggee  VViillllaaggee  HHaallll            FFrriiddaayy  1199tthh  JJuullyy  77::3300ppmm  

AAllll  pprroocceeeeddss  ttoo  tthhee  BBrraaiinn  TTuummoouurr  CChhaarriittyy  

Midsummer Madness! 

Come and celebrate the start of 
the school holidays!  Under 16s 

free. Bring your own food and 
nibbles. Please support the 

charity by using our bar.  

Tickets £5 gerry@dcruz.eu 
07525 909185 

Next Garage Sale - 15th September
Now’s the time to start to clear out the shed, 
the loft, the garage.... ready for this sale!!
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Scarecrows enticed me to Elham for my walk this month.  As we enter the village, the banks of houses along the road are 
brimming with grasses amongst which are oxeye daisies and poppies, making for a colourful wildflower border to the road.  
A scarecrow on the right welcomes us to the village and its collection of weather-themed scarecrows.  Collecting a map from 
the Village Stores, I and my two young companions follow the route, visiting as many of these humanoid figures as possible.  
As we start our perambulation, a blackbird is singing loud and clear, undeterred by the rural effigies displayed in and around 
the village.
Starting along Park Lane, we encounter our first scarecrows - a Mum and baby sitting beside a paddling pool with a straw 
dog about to enter the pool.  Cleverly put together, the scene is very realistic but more likely to encourage the birds than 
scare them away!  A little further along is a wind-blown lady leading a dog, both of them lifted off their feet by the pull of her 
umbrella appropriately patterned with cats and dogs, blown inside out by an invisible gale.  Cunningly mounted on poles, 
it makes for an impressive display.  Backtracking we amble along The Row which runs at the back of Elham, parallel to and 
west of the main road.  Here cottage gardens are teeming with colourful flowers, mainly in hues of pink, purple and mauve.  
Deep blue alkanet sprouts from the base of flint walls, which, themselves are covered with purple campanula.  Fragrant 
shrubs spill over an old brick wall, the lines of bricks slightly uneven and bowing out in places, which only adds to its charm.  
Flint abounds in the construction of both walls and buildings, evidence of the predominance of chalk in the landscape.  
Glimpses of the tree clad western facing valley slopes appear between houses, the fields verdant after so much rain.
Ann’s Cottage bears the date of 1744.  On its door hangs a striking door knocker – the head 
of a man with chin-length hair, the red of the door making a beautiful background to this 
interesting piece of metalwork.  Alongside this cottage, between it and Updown Cottage, 
a footpath sign drew us up the hill along a narrow recently strimmed path and out into 
a meadow at the top – somewhere to explore another time.  Walking back down to The 
Row, we noticed a flint wall bordering Updown Cottage.  In between the flints and along 

the top of the wall have been cemented fragments 
of china and pottery sherds, making an attractive 
and interesting display.  Included in these is the 
base of a green glass bottle, a brown teapot spout, 
patterned china, a ceramic head, pottery pot rims 
and a ceramic jar base.  Puzzling on the provenance 
of these items I wonder if they were found in a nearby 
garden over the years.  Further on, Well Cottage and 
Mill House give an indication of their history and 
former purpose.  Red diamond plaques on the walls 
of houses state that they are Historic Buildings of 
Kent and of these there are many in Elham.

Another door knocker catches my eye – this time a well-polished brass lion on the dark 
wooden door of Elham Manor.  Bold flowers fill a garden with very fancy and beautiful peonies 
in full bloom.  Lupins, lavender, foxgloves and poppies accompany the peonies.  Further 
along is a walled vegetable garden, neatly planted with a range of vegetables, all thriving 
in this warm sheltered plot.  Opposite is another scarecrow – Jack Frost.  Spiky and thin he 
is stepping over some bunting and has cold breath emanating from his mouth.  Turning 

down Cullings Lane we pass Monk’s Cottage and 
the back of the Abbot’s Fireside, both indicating an 
ecclesiastical history.  Four seated lions sit atop a wall 
and gate posts, standing sentinel over the back yard 
of the Abbot’s Fireside.  Three types of purple flowers 
have found footholds in the brick and flint walls, 
softening their look.  Various roses have muddled 
themselves amongst these walls and borders, one 
with crumpled and crimped pale pink petals which 
exudes a heavenly perfume.
Three more scarecrows greet us at the bottom of 
the hill:  one dressed in black with red boots, straw 
spilling from his arms and pocket and sporting an 
umbrella; one with a beautiful painted face and 
Autumn themed hair, equally spilling straw and the 
last, with a fox’s face, sitting crossed legged on top of 
the portico of the Rose and Crown pub.  This must be 
portraying a sunny Summer’s day as he is wearing 
sunglasses and has flowers on his hat and chest.  
Walking back to the car we see a well-dressed lady 

scarecrow lounging on a chair in the sunshine with a chocolate in her hand.  On the table 
stands a gin bottle and a glass ready for its next refill.  She is suffering from an injured foot 
which is propped up on a footstool.  Maybe not enough water with her gin!
The imagination and skill of the scarecrow creators was a delight to behold, and I take my hat 
off to them all.  It made for a most enjoyable stroll around the village.

Margaret Saunders’ Meanderings
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Weekly Events

Monthly Events
Methodist 

Church, Elham

One-Off Events

Diary  of  Forthcoming  Events

1 In term time only   2 Except Jan and Feb    3 Except Jan, Feb, and trip in Aug  4 Except Aug and Dec  5 Not held in August  ** Every three months

This page is printed to give readers and organisers the opportunity of planning events without clashing with existing ones, which are already in 
the ‘diary’. It is not intended as a means of advertising and we take no responsibility for errors or omissions. Acceptance is at the discretion of the 
editor. Please send your updates by email to pbarnes20@icloud.com.plus.com or via methods outlined on Page 4. 
Location and name codes below:

AUKL Age UK Lyminge; C&H: Coach & Horses; EVH: Etchinghill Village Hall; ELVH: Elham Village Hall, ERA: Etchinghill Residents’ Association; ES: Elham  Square, 
EVLT: Elham Valley Line Trust, JF: Jubilee Field; KH: Korf House; LB: Laing Bennett; LBC: Bowls Club; LL: Library; LMC: Lyminge Methodist Church;  LPC: Lyminge 
Parish Church; LPS: Lyminge Primary School; LVH: Lyminge Village Hall; LW: Lord Whisky; NP: Nailbourne Court; PC: Postling Church; PH: Lord Whisky, Park 
House; PVH: Postling Village Hall; RVH: Rhodes Minnis Village Hall; RMC: Rhodes Minnis Church;  RMCS: Rhodes Minnis Cat Sanctuary; RR: Rigden Room; SMVH: 
Stelling Minnis Village Hall, SNL: See Newsletter for info;  SP: Sibton Park; SPCC: Sibton Park Cricket Club; TC: Tayne Centre; TF: Tayne Field; WF: Well Field
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Rhodes Minnis Chapel
A warm welcome is extended to anyone who wishes to join us for 
the following services at 9.30am in our small and beautiful Chapel 
and to share fellowship after the services over coffee and biscuits.
	 7th  July	 Mr Hugh Burnham
	 14th July	 No Service at Rhodes Minnis but a Valley 
		  service at Elham at 10.15am
	 21st July	 Mr David Songer
	 28th July	 Mr Stewart French

Postling Church Services
	 7th July	 8.30am Breakfast Service
	 14th July	 9.30am Morning Prayer
	 21st July	 5pm Tea Service
	 28th July	 No service in Postling

Lyminge Newsletter
Terms & Conditions: Copy deadline for next edition - 18 July 2024
Please email your copy to the editor (pbarnes20@icloud.com). Your payment must be received before 
your article or advert can appear in the Newsletter. Invoices will be issued and should be paid ASAP 
either by BACs, cheque, credit card or cash (details on invoice). Business adverts cost from £9.50 per 
month or £95.00 per year. Personal and charity adverts and articles from £3 per month, or £30.00 per 
year. The annual rate offers 12 entries for the price of 10. Please make cheques payable to ‘The Lyminge 
Association’. If you do not have email, a typed paper-copy may be left with the payment at the Library. 
Newsletter is printed by Canterbury Print & Mail.
Lyminge Association accepts no liability for the accuracy of the advertisements or subsequent actions arising in 
conjunction with advertisers in the newsletter.
Further details from Peter Barnes (editor) on 01303 863737 or pbarnes20@icloud.com

Lyminge Methodist Church
A warm welcome awaits you at the following services to be held 
at 11am, followed by a time of refreshment and fellowship.
	 7th July	 Mr Dwight Harris
	 14th July	 10.15am Valley Service at Elham Rev. Gill Songer
	 21st July	 Mr David Songer
	 28th July	 Rev. Malcolm Peach
	  4th August	 Mr David Songer

St Mary and St Ethelburga
Parish Church, Lyminge                 

Sunday 7th July                 
	 Lyminge	 10am WOW Service                   
	 Paddlesworth	 6pm Evensong (BCP)
Sunday 14th July                   
	 Lyminge	 8am Holy Communion (CW2)
	 6pm 	 Choral Evensong
Sunday 21st July               
	 Lyminge	 10am Holy Communion (CW1)                                                                 
	 Paddlesworth	 6pm Evensong (BCP)
Sunday 28th July                  
	 Paddlesworth	 8am Holy Communion 
	 Lyminge	 10am Family Praise  
Sunday 4th August
	 Lyminge	 10am WOW Service
	 Paddlesworth	 6pm Evensong (BCP)	
If more information is required please contact the Church Wardens, 
Derek Smith 01303 862508 or Mike Chinneck 01303 863911   

Rector’s message:
Thank you so much for the wonderful welcome, help and support given 
to me and my family since we moved to live within the Elham Valley.  
The beauty and goodness of God shines through the whole of creation 
which includes you!
I look forward to living amongst you and getting to know you.
The Lord bless you.
My contact details are on the church website or as follows:
Revd Carol Bates 
Mobile : 		 0777 239 4855
E-mail: 		 revcarolbates@gmail.com
Website:		 https://elhamvalleygroupofchurches.co.uk
Facebook: 		 https://www.facebook.com/Rev.Carol.Bates
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District Councillors’ Update - July 2024
General Election 4 July 2024 - A final reminder that The North Downs East and North Downs 
West wards now form part of the Ashford parliamentary constituency.  This means that Kent 
will get an additional MP.  The Ashford constituency comprises 26 Wards and has an electorate 
of 73,546. FHDC will administer the election for the North Downs.  You must take photo ID 
if voting at a polling station – otherwise you will be unable to vote. Polling stations are open 
between 7am and 10pm on Thursday 4 July 2024.  For further details see www.folkestone-
hythe.gov.uk/elections  Results will be declared in the early hours of Friday 5 July and results will be published on the website.
Elham Valley Group of Churches – What a splendid service it was to welcome the new rector, the Rev Carol Bates on 10 June 
in the church of St Mary the Virgin in Elham.  The church was packed, the singing spirited the organ playing excellent.  The Elham 
Valley Group benefice includes Lyminge, Postling and Stanford Churches in our North Downs West Ward, and I look forward to 
working with our new rector in our community.
Stelling Minnis Salvage Yard - An unearthed piece of Folkestone’s Victorian past has been returned to a sea view spot almost 
137 years to the day since it was first laid.  The ‘Victoria Pleasure Pier Foundation Stone’ is back in position at the end of the Lower 
Leas Coastal Park after it was spotted at a salvage yard in Stelling Minnis.  Residents and visitors can now view this fascinating part 
of Folkestone’s history on the green space close to where the original pier once stood at the end of the Lower Leas Coastal Park.
Planning – At a recent Planning Briefing for Members, we were advised that the Planning Department are dealing with over 80% of 
current planning applications within the eight week period, unless an extension has been agreed or it is a complex application.  However, 
this does mean that applications must be submitted with all necessary information upon which the decision can be made.  There are still 
some older applications that have yet to be assessed and Officers are working through these. I will update on this issue as it progresses.
Ward Grants – our Ward Budget is now open for small grants across the North Downs West Ward – for further information please 
see Ward budget scheme | Folkestone & Hythe District Council (folkestone-hythe.gov.uk)
Contact: jenny.hollingsbee@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk Mobile 07887918458  X (Twitter) @jennyhollingsbe
There was a lively discussion at the recent North Downs Forum which was held in Elham Village Hall. Biodiversity, sustainability, 
the health and management of the Nailborne stream and land management were all discussed. The next North Downs Forum will 
be held in Stelling Minnis, date to be confirmed.
The new Corporate Plan working group has been convened. The Corporate Plan is the principal document that sets out the 
Council’s strategic direction for the next five years. A draft document will be sent out for consultation at the end of the summer.
Interviews for the Independent Chair of the Otterpool Park LLP Board have been held and the post will shortly be filled.
Folke About Town, as part of the Folkestone – A Brighter Future project, will be happening through the summer months between 
June and September. There will be various street activities, a food festival, arts and crafts market, a sports day and a teenage 
market. The team are really keen to hear thoughts, ideas and suggestions on what other activities can be staged.
I am pleased to tell you that your District Council has recently announced their Community projects grant funding of £90,000. 
Each ward member has a budget of up to £3,000 to award to initiatives in their ward. Applications for 2024/25 are now being 
accepted. These grants can be vital to smaller, local organisations that have fewer opportunities to access grant funding from other 
sources so I would encourage eligible groups to contact me, and I can give you details of how to apply.
Contact: elaine.martin@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk

Etchinghill Update - July 2024
ETCHINGHILL RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION (ERA)
Chairman: David McCombe - 07939 076617 E-mail: dmccombe1@gmail.com
Website: www.etchinghill.info Facebook: Etchinghill Residents

FILM NIGHT - MONDAY 15 JULY - ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL - 7.30 PM (DOORS
OPEN 7 PM). “THE UNLIKELY PILGRIMAGE OF HAROLD FRY” 12A. Drama. Starring 
Jim Broadbent and Penelope Wilton. Based on a novel of the same name, this is the 
story of an unremarkable man, who embarks on a remarkable 450-mile walk from 
Devon to Berwick-upon-Tweed, in the belief that his journey can keep his old friend 
Queenie, who is living in a hospice, alive. The entry fee is only £6 pp and includes a 
glass of wine, tea or coffee with biscuits and entry into a free raffle. New members are 
welcome, simply register and pay on the night - no need to book.
THE ORCHARD, SPICER’S LAND, CANTERBURY ROAD - After the recent closure 
for roadworks, to help prevent flooding on Canterbury Road by the golf course in 
Etchinghill, and following advice from Kent Highways, Bob Laslett the owner of the 
orchard, is creating a couple of small ponds at the bottom of his orchard on either 
side of the public footpath leading from the village. This is a measure to help stop or 
reduce the flooding to his barn and neighbour’s garden. The creation of these ponds 
will not disturb any protected species or nesting birds. During construction there 
will be some minor disruption to a small part of the footpath which will be kept to a 
minimum. The benefit is that the ponds will be planted with aquatic plants making 
them an interesting feature for walkers passing through the orchards.
News contact: Jacqui Blandford – 07543 966830 or email: jacqui.blandford@gmail.com
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‘The Unlikely Pilgrimage of 
Harold Fry’12A

Monday 15th July
Etchinghill Village Hall - 7 for 7.30pm

Entrance Fee £6pp
Open to new and existing members

Free Refreshments and Raffle

The POSTLING COFFEE & CAKE MORNING 
IN AID OF THE PILGRIMS HOSPICE 

Saturday 13th July 10am to 12noon at Postling Church
ALL DONATIONS GO TO THE PILGRIMS HOSPICE IN THEIR ENTIRETY - PLEASE BRING CASH

 

BBAACCHH  AANNDD  MMOORREE  
Sunday 7th July 2024 at 3pm                    

St Mary’s Church, Elham, Kent              
Music by Bach, Buxtehude, Boellmann, Jongen and Camilleri  

played by Anthony Trinkwon 

 
Entry £10 at the door including refreshments                                    

Tel 07752 142106                                                                                       
Proceeds towards the upkeep & repair of the organ Gardener Wanted

An enthusiastic retired, or amateur gardener to do 
paid general tidying, weeding, pruning, watering etc. 
and help keep a large garden in order in Postling.
Would suit someone who has 2 or 3 days a month 
available. All the tools and equipment needed are 
provided. 
If interested, please contact Bob Lock
07710 316034 or boblock10@gmail.com
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Fifth Trust Update  
www.fifthtrust.co.uk 

Our fundraising month of July to rebuild our music room 
culminates with our Triathlon on 26 July.  Our CEO, Nikki 
Marley, will be swimming 2km while our Care & Operations 
Manager, Mike Theoff, gears up for an 80km cycle. Our 
Chair, Suzanne O’Brien, will then take on a 5km run to the 
finish line.  While training has started, we’ve still got some 
way to go towards our fundraising target - so any support 
would be greatly appreciated. Please make a difference 
and support our fundraiser today: www.justgiving.com/
campaign/5Tfundraiser 
We have savings on logs ordered and delivered by 31 August.  
Order now on: 01227 831052. Select call option 2 (week days 
only). If our phone lines are busy, please email plant.centre@
fifthtrust.co.uk.

Rhodes Minnis Circle
In May we held our AGM.  Members expressed their 
gratitude to the outgoing Chair Marion Hoare who has 
given so many years of service to the group.
On 24th July Rachael Edmed  is coming to speak to us 
about Canterbury Hospice. 
We meet at Rhodes Minnis Village Hall at 2.30pm and 
visitors are very welcome.  
For further information contact: 
Lis Hirlemann 07590 913856.

Letters To The Editor
Dear All,
We recently replied to the request for our cherished views 
of Lyminge. This was the view up the valley from various 
view points such as Silverlands, our house, Old Robus etc. 
The view is bordered by ancient buildings , Lyndon Hall , 
Old Robus and North and South Cottages (1870). We think 
it puts these buildings in context and is a view that has not 
changed much over hundreds of years, looking at a variety 
of mature trees with a backdrop of agriculture and in the 
distance the hills dotted with sheep and cows.
We noticed that the 5 acre field has been cut and a firm 
spent 2 days surveying the field. In 2015 a plan was put 
forward as part of the council’s 5 year plan for 30 plus 
houses to be built on this field but was turned down. At the 
same time the golf club application for 36 houses (now to 
be 56) was passed along with the 30 plus on the nursery 
site in Etchinghill.
Apart from the need to keep the village as a village from an 
aesthetic and historical aspect, there remains the practical 
issues such as a single sewer pipe which is already 
overloaded!, an influx of people requiring health care, 
increased traffic, etc. The on-road parking is already limited 
and as we know from the golf club estate plans very little 
parking is provide on these new estates. I don’t know if a 
new application is being made to build on the 5 acre field 
yet but I can see no advantage for Lyminge for any further 
development at this time. 
Yours A. Gledhill.

Lyminge Judo Club
(Bushido Club registered)

We are a small friendly village club. We welcome and 
encourage both novices and skilled players and train 
every Monday evening at Lyminge Village Hall from 
6.30pm. Open to all ages from 6 upwards - no upper 
age limit.
Juniors £2.50 per week; Seniors £3.50 per week.           
First session free, with no obligation.
Contact: Craig Munn email: craig.munn1@yahoo.com
 Facebook:  www.facebook.com/Lymingejudoclub

Have you recently lost a 
valuable Watch?

If so, please contact Mr Harding who has found 
one in Nash Hill. 
Tel 07943 404761
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Freshly Prepared
Breakfasts & Light Lunches

Home Baked Cakes
Vintage Afternoon Teas

Coffees
Teas

Takeaway Available
Private Functions

Open Tuesday to Saturday 
9am to 3pm

Dog Friendly

THE COFFEE CABIN TEA ROOM LTD.
CANTERBURY ROAD, LYMINGE, KENT. 

CT18 8HU. 01303 864222
Instagram @thecoffeecabintearoomltd

Find us on Google Maps

In loving memory of 
Mrs Daphne Patricia Marsh 

17.03.1937 - 20.05.2024 
Daphne lived in Etchinghill for more than 60 years and was a 
devoted mother, grandmother and wife to her late husband, Gerald.
She was well known and loved by many friends in the village and 
enjoyed a variety of activities in the village hall.  Daphne’s funeral 
took place at Hawkinge Crematorium on the 7th June 2024 with 
the wake held at her much-loved home in Etchinghill.  
Rest in Peace Mum.
All our love...Christian and Tonya Marsh xxx

Think you are 
over the hill?

Try Pickleball 
- it provides 

exercise in a highly 
enjoyable way

We are a friendly non-competitive group, 
looking for new players of any age to join us.
It’s a simple sport, easy to learn  and equipment 
is supplied. An inexpensive way to have fun all 
year round.

Etchinghill Village Hall 
Tuesdays 2pm - 4pm
Call 01303 862696

Lyminge Friends 
On Wednesday, 03 July there will be a talk 
by Maureen Lewsey – “My Life with St. John 
Ambulance.”  An insight into an interesting career in 
this voluntary service which continues to this today.
On Wednesday, 07 August Lyminge Friends will 
be hosting a Summer Lunch which is OPEN TO ALL 
and is being held this year in the Lyminge Church 
and Gardens, hopefully the sun will be shining by 
then!  The cost is £7 which includes food and a 
glass of wine/soft drinks.  There will also be a raffle 
with some fantastic prizes and Music Bingo. Tickets 
are available from Mary on 07904 157897 or Sally on 
07821 289191.
Everyone welcome – Entry is £4 (including Tea/Coffee)
We are a friendly social group and welcome new 
members and visitors so just drop into a meeting, 
or if you’d like to talk to one of us first, please call 
07904 157897.  All meetings are in the Rigden Room 
of the Tayne Centre from 10.30am to 12noon unless 
otherwise stated.
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AGE UK - LYMINGE

Drop-in to Get Digital 

at Age UK Lyminge, 63 Station Road, Lyminge, 
Folkestone. CT18 8HQ

Remember to bring your device along with you! 
For more information contact Age UK on 01303 269602.

Whether you need support with using your tablet, 
the NHS app, or just getting online. We can help.

Between 10am and 12pm on the 
following Tuesdays:
 • 5th March   • 6th August
 • 2nd April   • 3rd September
 • 7th May    • 1st October
 • 4th June   • 5th November
 • 2nd July    • 3rd December

Cleo                Emma                 Sam 

Cleo, Emma and Sam, who is living with Dementia, are going to

Our Target is to raise

Donations can be made online, through Go fund me at 
www.ageuk.org.uk/hythelymingeashford/

01303 269602
co@ageukhla.org.uk

Registered charity number 1125274. Company number 6589817. ® Age UK Hythe, Lyminge and Ashford 2024.

SCAN ME TO DONATE

SC
AN ME TO DONATE

All funds raised will go directly to Age UK 
Hythe, Lyminge and Ashford – to support 
those living with Dementia. 
Climbing to Everest Base Camp is definitely 
a challenge not to be taken lightly, but it is 
an achievable one! We know we can do it 
especially with your support.

£30K 

Complete the Everest 
Base Camp Trek 
Challenge

We need 
  your help!
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For full details of all our forthcoming shows and to book tickets, please 
visit towertheatrefolkestone.co.uk or call the box office on 01303 223925

The Tower Theatre, North Road, Shorncliffe, Folkestone CT20 3HL

Registered Charity 1180504

THE TOWER THEATRE THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

THE
TOWER
THEATRE

F O L K E S T O N E

Saturday 19 October 7:30pm

Saturday 5 October 7:30pm

Saturday 26 October 7:30pm

MARVELLOUS MAGIC SHOW

Saturday 16th November 7:30pm

Saturday 23 November 2:30pm & 7:30pm

Saturday 28 February 2025   7:30pm

Friday 4 October 7:30pm

Friday 27 September 7:30pm

Saturday 7 September 8pm

Friday 6 September 7:30pm

SIX DANCE LESSONS 
IN SIX WEEKS
            BY RICHARD ALFIERI

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIC

This amateur production of “Six Dance Lessons in Six Weeks” 
is presented by arrangement with Concord Theatricals Ltd. 

on behalf of Samuel French Ltd. www.concordtheatricals.co.uk

28 June - 7 July

13 - 21 September

This amateur production is presented by arrangement with Music Theatre International. All authorised 
performances materials are also supplied by MTI www.mtishows.co.uk

& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production is presented by arrangement with Music Theatre International. 
All authorised performance materials are also supplied by MTI www.mtishows.co.uk

Lyrics by

Howard Ashman 
& Tim Rice

Music by

Alan Menken

Book by

Linda Woolverton

Originally Directed by

Robert Jess Roth
Orignally Produced by

Disney Theatrical Productions

Music by

ALAN 
MENKEN

Lyrics by

GLENN 
SLATER

Book by

CHERI 
STEINKELLNER 

& BILL 
STEINKELLNER

Additional Book Material

DOUGLAS CARTER BEANE

Saturday 12 October 7:30pm

The Story of Swing Music
Friday 29 November 7:30pm

ALFIE 
MOORE
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4th May - music from 4th May - music from ‘3 shades of grey’‘3 shades of grey’

  

We are We are 
happy to happy to 
deliver deliver 
locally locally 

(Lyminge) (Lyminge) 
free of free of 
chargecharge

We have recently installed a 
pool table.

Please come and join in with 
this ever popular pastime.

We have recently installed a 
pool table.

Please come and join in with 
this ever popular pastime.
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Domestic & Commercial
•	 GRASS CUTTING
•	 HEDGE CUTTING
•	 CLEARANCE
•	 TREE WORK
•	 FENCING

Tel: 07724 447 368
Email:

enquiries@envisagegroundcare.co.uk
www.envisagegroundcare.co.uk

My colleague and I are retiring this summer and 
1st Lyminge Brownies are looking for new leaders 
to continue our unit. Sadly it will have to close if 
nobody comes forward to help. 
Thank you. Angela Foxon 1st Lyminge Brownies.
 barnowllyminge@btinternet.com

Anna Lindley 
(RVN, Dip.A.Physio)

•	 Offering physiotherapy assessment and treatment of dogs, cats 
and small animals.

•	 Physiotherapy can help with osteoarthritis and the ageing 
pet, post operative orthopaedic surgery, neurological, spinal 
conditions, unexplained lameness and many more conditions.

•	 I use a combination of manual therapy, laser, ultrasound therapy, 
TENS, kinesiology tape and exercises to rehabilitate your pet 
depending on your their needs. I also address environmental and 
exercise factors that can help your pet with their condition.

•	 I am fully insured with over 16 years experience working with 
animals. I am a member of the International Association of Animal 
Therapists (IAAT).

•	 For more information please visit my website:  
	 annasanimalphysio.co.uk or feel free to contact me on 
	 07944 606453 or anna@annasanimalphysio.co.uk	

•	  Why not follow me on social media:
	 Instagram: @annas_animal_physiotherapy, 
	 Facebook: @annasanimalphysiotherapy	
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Lyminge Parish Council 
Climate Action Committee

Lyminge Parish Council recently decided to create a Climate Action Committee. 
If you have any suggestions for climate action initiatives that could be supported 
in the Parish please do let us know, if possible by coming along to one of the 
Committee meetings as advertised by the Parish Council. The first meeting is on 
Monday 1st July at 7.30pm in the Lyminge Methodist Church. Keep an eye out for 
the agenda as advertised by the Parish Council.

Climate Action and the Neighbourhood Plan
One of the key ways we can implement climate action locally is through the Parish Neighbourhood Plan. In 
addition to the Climate Action Committee, Lyminge Parish Council has also recently created a Neighbourhood 
Plan Committee, to help facilitate the ongoing process of producing a Neighbourhood Plan for the Parish. We 
are trying to advance this project, if you are not already involved please do get involved, either by coming 
along to relevant Committee meetings or other meetings as advertised by the Parish Council, or by contacting 
us via the clerk or the Committee Chairs. 

Hedgehogs in the Parish
Thanks to everyone who has sent in their observations of hedgehogs in the Parish, it is helping us get a 
good idea of how they are faring locally. We have received several recent records from Lyminge which are 
all centred around High Street, Woodland Road, and James Close, suggesting a thriving population in this 
area. Please keep the records coming in, including from elsewhere in the Parish, by email to tony.king@
lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk

Bee Walks ready…
Following the discovery of rare Ruderal Bumblebees in the Parish from 
last year and again this year, as advertised in previous newsletters, 
we have now set up two local “bee walks” to regularly monitor our 
local bumblebee populations and consequently help inform local 
land management for pollinators. To participate you will need to sign 
up to https://beewalk.org.uk/ which is a national bee monitoring 
programme set up by the Bumblebee Conservation Trust. Once you 
are registered you can set up your own regular “bee walk”, which needs 
to be approximately 1 to 2km long, or you can contact the Bee Walk 
team and ask them to add you to the team for monitoring the two 
walks we have set up in Lyminge. One is called “Lyminge Court Lodge 
Green and adjacent fields” and the other is “Lyminge Tayne Field and churchyard”. Feel free to contact tony.
king@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk for further guidance or support.
To be able to monitor bumblebees effectively we need volunteers with a reasonable level of bumblebee 
identification knowledge - the Bumblebee Conservation Trust recently ran a Bumblebee Identification Workshop 
in Lyminge, so everyone who attended should now be able to identify the bumblebees most likely to occur in the 

Parish. The Bee Walk website also provides plenty of online resources for 
bee identification training. The 12 different bumblebee species currently 
known from Lyminge Parish are:
Frequently seen “big 8” species: Buff-tailed Bumblebee, White-tailed 
Bumblebee, Red-tailed Bumblebee, Small Garden Bumblebee, Early 
Bumblebee, Common Carder Bee, Tree Bumblebee, and Vestal Cuckoo Bee.
Rather rarely seen species: Ruderal Bumblebee, Red-tailed Cuckoo Bee, 
Forest Cuckoo Bee, and Field Cuckoo Bee.
If you would like to join us on a Bee Walk to help you learn to identify our 
different bumblebees please contact  tony.king@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk

Red Tailed Bumble Bee

Vestal Cuckoo Bees
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Contaminated Manure
If you have had distorted (the leaves all curl up) growth on your tomatoes or beans this might be 
an answer. Herbicide contaminated manure. You can check if the manure you have obtained free 
from a friendly horse owner or dairy farmer is free from ‘nasties’ by doing the following things:

1.	Let it rot down for at least 6 months then..
2.	Plant a broad bean seed in to a pot of the manure and let it grow. If it is distorted and all 

curly then the likelihood is that there is herbicide in the manure and it will cause your plants 
to be deformed and stunted. Bag it up and take to the tip! Their high heating process will 
solve the problem! 

Caring For Your Tomatoes! 
For help look at this video: www.youtube.com/watch?v=4SIM8HbZRn4 
There are two types – cordon and bush varieties. Bush varieties are such as Tumbling Tom – used in baskets and pots. They 
produce one flush of fruit and don’t need any attention – maybe except feeding occasionally. Cordon / standard types need 
staking and training, either up a string by just twisting the growing plant around the string or tied gently to a cane. 
The main thing I get asked about tomato care is how to care for the cordon plant as it grows to prevent it becoming out of 
control with green growth and how to make the plant concentrate on forming good fruit on one main stem?

1. Remove all suckers and their leaves below the first flower cluster. Do this no matter what kind 
of tomato plant.

2. Pinch out extra growth on the LEAF joins. See picture. DO NOT PINCH OUT FLOWERING 
	 TRUSSES – those will bear the tomatoes.
3. Remove yellow leaves. Yellow leaves are leaves that use up more sugar than they produce. 
4. Top the plant. To get the best out of the last growth of the season, it is necessary to “top” the 

plant. Take out the top growing point once the plant has produced 5 fruit trusses or reached 
the top of the greenhouse! 

Once the first flower truss has changed to fruit – tiny tomatoes – you need to start feeding the plant 
once a week with comfrey feed, liquid seaweed or equivalent. 

Ultra-processed Food
Thoughtful Food would like to support you all, not only with growing tips but also in the mission to steer people away from using 
too much ultra-processed food. Over the next few months we will be giving you tried and tested hacks in how to plan and cook 
from scratch as pain free as possible. But first, what is ultra-processed food?
Ultra-processed food is constructed by industrial processes from ingredients that would not usually be found in a regular family 
kitchen. Packaged food with an extensive ingredient list that includes contents such as: Emulsifiers, humectants, stabilizers, 
xanthan gum, guar gum, lucus gum, flavouring, colourings (natural or not) and sweeteners (from corn syrup to aspartame plus 
many others). Ultra processed foods start with a staple crop like corn or soya, essentially these are disassembled into products 
such as starch, flours, protein isolates, fats and oils. These commodities can then be reassembled into structured food like 
products that can have specific textures and tastes manufactured into them in order to be packaged for taste, shelf life and 
profit.  Chris van Tulleken is a well respected infectious diseases doctor an associate professor at UCL and works with the World 
Health Organization. His book ‘Ultra Processed People’ is a great book but he says, it is best read while munching on Pringles. 
At some point you may decide to discard the Pringles and substitute real food. Where to start though?? How about breakfast. 

Very Best Seasonal Wishes from Thoughtful Food

Thoughtful Food....
...is a group of local volunteers looking at our food, and how this impacts 
climate change.  Our aims are to support people to produce more of their 
own food, and to shop locally, sourcing seasonal produce.  We also run a 
community allotment in Lyminge and welcome new members.
Contact: thoughtfulfoodgroup@gmail.com or on Facebook and 
Instagram @thoughtfulfoodgroup
Next Thoughtful Food meeting, Tuesday 2nd July, 7.15pm,  at the 
Coach and Horses Public House
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Q: In response to Letters to the Editor in last month’s Lyminge Newsletter, I would like to raise the following questions in 
relation to the substantial local parish council tax increase of 48%.This increase is substantial. I have been unable to find 
anywhere the reasons behind this increase or what this increase in tax is going towards. Please can this clearly be set out in an 
open and transparent budget for the year. 
A: The precept increase is 41.7% and while this does seem substantial, it is to be put to use for the good of the parish. The full budget 
for the 24-25 period is set out on the website, however there is an open ended ‘future projects’ listed with £45,000 set against it. Upon 
reflection, the Parish Council appreciates that this isn’t transparent. The ‘future projects’ have not yet been finalised nd therefore 
we cannot name specific projects. The aim of this budget item was to set aside funds for acting on aspirations identified as part of 
the emerging Neighbourhood Plan. The Parish Council held a community event at Lyminge Village Hall on 22nd February with the 
intention of gathering information on what parishioners would like to see implemented in the parish. The full results of the event can 
be found on our website. Some of those ideas have included better signage highlighting our many local walks, a bandstand, increasing 
accessibility and footpaths in general, safeguarding local facilities, adaptable housing and much more. The £45,000 is intended to be 
used to get the ball rolling on projects while we wait for the Community Infrastructure Levy monies to become available to us.
Q: I understand some of this increase is to pay the wage of the‘village handyman’. I would like to know what work is being 
carried out by the handyman in the village, how this is requested and logged as I understand some works on the village is 
contracted out. It also includes provision of overtime. What hours is the handyman doing and is there sufficient work in the 
village to warrant over time?
A: The work that is contracted out as part of our grounds maintenance contract tends to be larger jobs, for example mowing Tayne 
Field. The handyman, who works 16 hours per week, does the smaller, more regular jobs. Part of the handyman’s role is also to report 
issues within the parish. During the work day if he sees potholes etc he will report them to the relevant authority. Another
aspect of the role is to keep the parish looking tidy by strimming/mowing and generally maintaining areas of the parish. Some recent 
works include a complete tidy up of the Lyminge Village Hall grounds and the removal of dangerous rusted gates at the top and bottom 
of Court Lodge Green. The Parish Council also donates some of the handyman’s time to the parish, for example Lyminge Library 
needs some wood furniture sanded and varnished and the handyman is completing the task as a donation from the Parish Council. The 
handyman is also due to complete a complete refurbishment of the allotments over the summer months. The overtime provision relates 
to the Clerk, RFO and handyman. As larger projects emerge, it is likely that the Clerk and RFO will need to take on additional hours 
due to the increased workload. If this appears to be a regular occurrence, their contracted hours may be revisited however for now the 
intention is that the requirement for overtime is only temporary.

Q: As a Lyminge resident and having become aware of the huge rise in the Lyminge Parish Council part of the Council Tax bill 
(close to 50% for this year alone) and looked back on the last few years, the increase since 2018 is over 200%.
A: Below is the data from the Parish Council’s precept requirements over the last few years.

As you can see, the increase in precept requirement is closer to 40% than 50%, though the % figure will vary on the individual council 
tax statements as different bands pay different amounts. That said, we can understand that the figure appears to be an incredibly high 
amount. To put it into perspective, for a band D property, this figure would result in an increase of around £130 per
year or £2.50 per week. This will allow the Parish Council to bring to life many of the aspirational projects set out by residents via the 
emerging Neighbourhood Plan.
Q: When you look at the other sections of our Council Tax, all have kept the increase to a minimum despite the financial times 
we currently live in. Lyminge Parish Council have definitely not followed this line. Why is the rise in the Lyminge Parish...

PARISH COUNCIL QUESTIONS & ANSWERS REGARDING THE 24/25 BUDGET & PRECEPT



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 20 Tel: 01303 863737

...Council tax so large compared to the other components of the Tax. Not just this year but the past few years?
A: By law Local Authorities (FHDC/KCC) are only allowed to increase their precept by a certain amount. This doesn’t apply to Parish 
Councils. Of course, this doesn’t mean that Parish Councils should be aiming to increase their precept requirements by continuously 
large amounts.
Q: Why has the Parish Council approved such huge increases particularly in view of the financial problems people have faced 
in the past few years bearing in mind we have had the Pandemic and an economic collapse?
A: The Parish Council wants to improve the parish and this comes with additional costs. As shown above, the figure of £130 per band 
D property (around £88 for band A) will give us an additional £50,000ish to make improvements. LPC understands that the increase 
on the council tax statement can feel jarring, however the improvements that it will facilitate will be a great benefit to the community, 
many of which are accessed free of charge. One of the recent additions to the parish was Tayne Field play park which has been 
thoroughly enjoyed so far. The play park cost around £150,000 which would have used precept funds. The park is free to use and will 
last years into the future to be enjoyed by many.
Q: I see that £40k is being budgeted for the salary of the clerk, RFO and handyman and I wouldlike a breakdown of this.  
Please state the annual salaries of each Clerk, RFO and Handyman together with the overtime provision included.
A: The salary guidelines for the Clerk and RFO are set out in the Local Government Services Pay Agreement issued by the National 
Association of Local Councils each year. Lyminge Parish Council is an LC2 council with the pay scale points being set between 18 
and 32 which equates to £15.21 - £20.90 per hour. When advertising for the handyman position a salary range of £26,000 - £34,000 
(pro-rated for 16 hours per week) was given based on qualifications and experience.
Q: Why is there an increase of 148% against the expenditure for 2023/24 Clerk, RFO and Handyman salaries from £16,534 to £40,000?
A: The 23/24 budget for salaries was £23,130. This budget line has been increased by just under 73% to allow for additional hours for the 
clerk (from 20 hours to 25 hours per week), the salary for the handyman (who works 16 hours per week) and for the potential for overtime.
Q: £2k has been budgeted for training. Who is being trained and what training is taking place?
A: £2,000 is a very small budget for training and training is incredibly important. Training is offered to all councillors and employees 
of the council. We are at the start of the financial year so none of this £2,000 has currently been spent, however I have included some 
examples of training that has been completed in the last year below:

•	 Planning (reforms to planning system, neighbourhood planning policies, renewable energy, legislation etc)
•	 Finance (community banks, VAT liability, councils as landlords, medium term financial planning etc)
•	 Community Engagement (engaging audiences with social media, managing risks, embracing tourism etc)
•	 Allotment management (legislation, contracts, water etc)
•	 Public Play spaces (inclusivity and accessibility, health and safety, aesthetics etc)
•	 Quotes, tenders and contract management

We are currently planning a dynamic councillor training for all councillors and this training will help them understand their role and 
how to best represent the parish.
Q: Repairs & replacements, what is the reason for this 433% increase 
from last year? You state that the Council have spent between £8K 
and £13K in previous years but this is not true as the average over the 
last 5 years has been £7,500 with last year being £2,439. So why this 
increase?
A: This budget line has been consistently over budget as shown: 
Given that this has been consistently over budget, it was reasonable for the 
Parish Council to increase the budgeted amount.
Q: Where are the accounts kept and where can they be viewed?
A: Anything related to finance can be obtained by contacting the Responsible 
Financial Officer (RFO). You can request information directly from the 
RFO by emailing rfo@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk or by emailing the 
Clerk who can pass it on to the RFO.
Q: Who has oversight of these accounts?
A: The RFO oversees the accounts on a day to day basis. Each month at the Finance and Administration committee, the accounts are 
reconciled and approved by the committee. These meetings are public as is the information should you wish to attend.
Q: I want to know why the Council required a Handyman. The usual small tasks needed in the Parish can be carried out by 
employing local traders as before.
A: The hiring of a handyman has been discussed by the council for a number of years and the council did consider this as an option 
but decided that by employing a handyman we would have someone available who could prioritise the work needing completing in the 
parish. In addition, due to laws and feelings around ‘gig economy’ the council felt that it was more appropriate to offer employment.
Q: Why do you not have separate meetings? This is more efficient in terms of accomplishing all of the work involved. Looking 
at the meetings scheduled not enough time is allowed to do the work.
A: The council is currently made up of full council and six committees. There are currently more committees and meetings than ever 
before and this will allow adequate time and resources for the council to achieve their aims. Committees will change based on the 
requirements of the council.
PLEASE EMAIL CLERK@LYMINGEPARISHCOUNCIL.ORG.UK IF YOU WISH TO DISCUSS THESE ANSWERS OR 

ASK FURTHER QUESTIONS.

£12,786.32

PARISH COUNCIL QUESTIONS & ANSWERS REGARDING THE 24/25 BUDGET & PRECEPT
(contd)
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Darkness cannot drive out darkness: only light can do 
that. Hate cannot drive out hate: only love can do that.

Martin Luther King Jr.

Quality materials and reasonable rates
Established 1996, based in Hawkinge, Near Folkestone, 

and covering Folkestone and Hythe areas
Embracing all roofing work from small roof repairs to 

complete re-roofs.
What we do:

•	 Fibreglass Reinforced Plastic flat roofs
•	 Felt flat roofs
•	 New pitched tile and slate roofs and repairs
•	 Small and large jobs
•	 Fascias soffits and gutters
•	 Chimney repairs, rebuilds and removal
•	 Conservatory conversions
•	 Advice and free quotes
Visit full website below for more details

www.roofers-folkestone.co.uk
01303 892705     07916273886
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Bespoke Handmade Cabinet Makers based in 
Lyminge, covering Kent and the South East.
Over 30 years experience in creating stunning 
solid wood kitchens and furniture.
Get in touch for any advice, recommendations 
and a free quote.
Tel: 	 07832 360 603 or 07832 363 963
Email: 	 heaverlinch@outlook.com 
Website:	www.heaverandlinch.co.uk
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10.15-11.30am every Wednesday 
at Etchinghill Village Hall

£2.50 per child 
Come along to Etchinghill’s Parent and Toddler group welcoming 
all pre-school children. We have plenty of toys and snacks for 
the little ones, and there is always tea, coffee and cakes for the 
adults. For further information call Ruth on 07817777975, look 
at Parent and Child Etchinghill Facebook page or email us as 
parentandchildetchinghill@gmail.com.

Etchinghill

We are excited to welcome you to our 
local parent, baby and toddler group.
Please come along, meet new mums 
and dads for a chat and a play.
It costs £3.50 with tea and coffee 
provided along with snacks for your child. 
Tuesdays, term times only.  10am to 
12noon at the Tayne Centre.
First session is free.
Follow us on Facebook and Instagram.
Contact Ellen at 07870405567.

Go confidently in the direction of your dreams! Live the 
life you’ve imagined.

Henry David Thoreau
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Rhodes Minnis Village Hall 
Charity No.800345

Rhodes Minnis Village Hall is located 2kms (1¼miles) from Lyminge 
and just off Longage Hill and Whitehorse Lane in Chapel Lane. 

The hall, which holds Hallmark accreditation, is ideal for children’s 
parties, band practice, quizzes, meetings, wedding receptions, 
fundraising events and much more. It has a fully equipped kitchen.
Rates
Mon to Fri   	 £18 per session	 £48 all day
Sat & Sun   	 £23 per session	
	 £33 for evening session and £69 all day
Sessions
AM session	 08.30 - 12.30
PM session	 13.30 - 17.30
Evening session	 18.00 - 23.45
Separate rates for Bank Holidays and New Year and special rates 
for regular users.
For all bookings and enquiries please contact:
Mick & Dorothy Athow:  01303 862616 
	             e-mail: booking-rmvh@outlook.com

ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL 
HIRE FEES

The next time you are thinking of holding a function why 
not try Etchinghill Village Hall, which holds the highest 
Hallmark accreditation level (Hallmark 3), with its excellent 
facilities, including ample parking space. 
The standard hire charge for the main hall and kitchen are:

ANY DAY OF THE WEEK  ANY TIME £12 PER HOUR
No winter supplements. No extra charges.
Ideal for family parties and get togethers.

The use of a separate Committee Room is also available. 
For all bookings or enquiries please contact:
The Duty Manager on 07514 758936

Large hall with stage, new 
kitchen and flexible hire 
Excellent parking facilities, 
disabled access, proximity to                     
playgrounds and playing fields.  
Beautiful countryside location.

The Lyminge Association
We're here to support and develop our community!!

Contacts:
Chair: 	 Peter Barnes 01303 863737 or 07808775302	
	 pbarnes20@icloud.com
Treasurer: 	 Martin Fry 01303 863177 
	  martin@rhodesminnis.org.uk
Minute Sec: 	 Heather Dunford 
Committee Members: 
Marian Chubb, Richard Chubb, Dave Hunt-
Cooke,  Stephen Guyatt, Gillian Heywood, Robin 
Mackonochie, Derek Smith, Penny Stephens, Adrian 
Willcox, Bernie Wood
Newsletter: As for Peter Barnes above

LYMINGE METHODIST CHURCH 
AND 
TAYNE CENTRE HALL HIRE
Church Seating Max 150	 £20 per hour
Clayson Hall (with Stage) Seating Max150	 £15 per hour 
Rigden Room Seating Max 35	 £10 per hour
Wesley Room Seating Max 15	 £10 per hour
All rooms have use of kitchen, toilets and disabled 
toilet. With the exception of Wesley room, all rooms are 
disabled-friendly and accessible.
Contact Tel: 07716521405 Email: maryeblanch@outlook.com

If you look at what you have in life, you’ll always have more. 
If you look at what you don’t have in life, you’ll never have 
enough.- Oprah Winfrey.

You may say I’m a dreamer, but I’m not the only one. I 
hope someday you will join us. And the world will live as 
one.- John Lennon.
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To Folkestone town centre via Etchinghill & Cheriton High Street
From Lyminge, The Sidings

These bus times apply from 25 September 2023.

There are route 17 buses at 0642, 0748, 0909, 0944, 1044, 1144, 
1244, 1344, 1444, 1614 (schooldays only), 1619, 1704, 1804, and 
1904.

MONDAYS TO FRIDAYS except Bank Holidays

There are route 17 buses at 1032, 1302, 1532 and 1802.

SUNDAYS & BANK HOLIDAYS

To Canterbury city centre via Elham, Barham & Bridge
From Lyminge, Wesley Terrace

There are route 17 buses at 0727, 0752 (school holidays only), 
0903, 1003, 1043, 1143, 1243, 1343, 1443, 1613, 1733, and 1858.

There are route 17 buses at 0903, 1133, 1403, and 1633.

SUNDAYS & BANK HOLIDAYS

On Mondays to Saturdays there are also route 18 buses to Sandling Station & Hythe - for times see our 
website or call the number below.

On Mondays to Saturdays there are also route 18 buses to Canterbury via Stelling Minnis and Bossingham - 
for times see our website or call the number below.

 0345 241 8000          @StagecoachSE
 customerhelpSE@stagecoachbus.com
 stagecoachbus.com

Bus times

There are route 17 buses at 0749, 0844, 0944, 1044, 1144, 1244, 
1344, 1444, 1544, 1644, 1744, 1844, and 1929.

SATURDAYS

MONDAYS TO FRIDAYS except Bank Holidays

SATURDAYS

There are route 17 buses at 0742, 0842, 0943, 1043, 1143, 1243, 
1343, 1443, 1543, 1643, 1743, and 1843.

BUILDING PLANS FROM PORCH TO NEW BUILD. 
PLANNING/BUILDING CONTROL/STRUCTURAL CALCS. 
COVERING KENT/SUSSEX/SURREY.

LYMINGE, KENT CT18 8HA
TEL: +44 7974 156510
EMAIL: D.HAIME@BTINTERNET.COM

BUILDING TECHNICAL DESIGN 
AND CONSTRUCTION DRAWING 

SERVICES. 
PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Chartered Institute of Architectural Technologists

Based in Etchinghill, I provide a personalised 
service with a one-off, flat fee of £180 to prepare & 
submit your Tax Return.  No hidden costs.  
FMAAT Licensed Accountant, fully insured and HMRC-authorised.

Contact Anita: 07361 238744 or 
aabookkeepingservicesaadams@gmail.com

 

Tel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.ukTel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.uk

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Lyminge Library Opening TimesLyminge Library Opening Times

Boyke Manor Cottages 
Family-run holiday lets that have been running for 12 years

Are you looking for somewhere for a break or a 
longer stay?

•	 Two cottages available in the Elham Valley 
(Ottinge)

•	 One sleeps 6 and the other sleeps 4 
•	 Can be let individually or together
•	 Fully equipped holiday cottages rated as 4 star

Provides relaxing holidays in a peaceful rural 
setting, close to the coast and with a wide range of 
places to visit in close proximity.
Ideal for a family getaway/holiday or short stays in 
between house purchases/whilst renovations are 
being undertaken.
Much more economical than hotels and the 
accommodation offers very high standards.
For further details, contact Paul on 07860 
452640 or visit www.boyke-manor-cottages.co.uk  

Why do they call it rush hour when nothing 
moves?”
- Robin Williams

C. Brewer
Painting and Decorating

Interior and Exterior Painting
15 years of experience  ~  a keen eye for detail

Clean and tidy worker
Good rates and senior citizens discount of 10% off labour

07510 631497
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B.M. Plumbing & Maintenance Services
Local Lyminge Tradesman

Plumbing and heating works. Complete bathroom 
install including tiling. General building maintenance 
undertaken. No job too big. No job too small.

Cheaper rates for senior citizens
07890854128    Benmillsplumbing@hotmail.co.uk

MWH
window and gutter cleaning service 

Mark Haley
 

Lyminge and surrounding areas 
For a free no obligation quote, please contact me 

Mobile: 07738 479202 
Home: 01303 863 702       Email: haleymark161@gmail.com 

Find us also on Facebook

   CEDAR TREE CARE
      All types of tree work undertaken

    Crown lifting, crown reductions,
       dismantling and removals, hedge maintenance,

pollarding, stump grinding and removal, mobile saw milling,
wood land maintenance, all year round seasoned logs available

Fully insured and NPTC qualified with over 15 years experience
Call Tom: 07769 908027 email: linchlogs@gmail.com

07790  290  155

Financial Planning
David Gridley - Chartered Financial Planner
Range of quality advice from a fully qualified adviser:

•	Pre- and Post-Retirement Planning 
•	Investment Planning
•	Inheritance Tax Planning

For further information, please contact our Lyminge office
David Gridley FPFS
Tel: 01303 863959    Email: davidgridley@sjpp.co.uk

All Aspects of Tree 
Work Undertaken
NPTC Qualified

Fully Insured
Please call Shane for 

a Free Quote
07963 203564 or 

01303 621992

Hand made curtains, 
Roman blinds & soft 

furnishing  
Curtain alterations

Tel: Valery Wren 07811563512

  

We are a local company that specialise in double glazing repairs offering a wide 
range of service’s that include: Replacement double glazed units - Locks - Hinges - 
Handles - Rubber Seals - Gaskets.

For a free estimate please call:   07912317915 or 01303 863689
or email:   dsdoubleglazingservices@gmail.com

FULLY INSURED FULLY INSURED

Elham Dog Training Club  
Dog training and Pet care services 
	 • Puppies from 12 weeks old 
	 •	 Kennel Club Good Citizen Dog Scheme Puppy through to Gold
	 • 1-2-1 home-based puppy training also available 

	 •	 Other pet care, dog walking and day cover available 
	 •	 Other fun classes available – ask for details

Lyn Fagg 07866 234820                 Email: Elhamdtc@gmail.com

Fincham Plumbing & Heating
We specialise in bathroom remodelling, including all tiling & pipework

Natural gas boiler servicing, Installation, Maintenance, Repairs, Replacement
All your plumbing requirements

Martin is a Qualified Plumber & Gas Engineer with over 30 years experience
Gas Safe, CIPHE, WIAPS registered

Rosemary & Martin Fincham
07835 851 706   martinfincham@sky.com
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DILTON
MINI SKIP HIRE
Ballast, Hardcore, Sand 

and Topsoil Supplied
REGISTERED WASTE CARRIER

01303 812448 or 07799 433754

‘Helping you enjoy your garden’

C R T  G a r d e n i n g
All general garden and major landscaping redesign work will be 
undertaken including: full or minor garden design, hard and soft 
landscaping, new fencing and decking installation and repairs as 

we are Jacksons Fencing approved installers, hedge trimming 
and cutting, small to medium tree work. 

For a free quotation call or text Karl Dodd on 07967 442518
or email karl.dodd@live.co.uk 

Fully Insured

 Veterinary Surgery 
Independently owned veterinary surgery for all types of small animals.   
Opening hours: Monday to Friday 08:00-19:00 Saturday 08:30-13:00    

24hour emergency service 
TEL: 01303 764190

Hawkinge Veterinary Surgery, 9b Defiant Close, Hawkinge CT18 7SU
www.hawkingevetsurgery.co.uk 

SCRUBBERS - Est. 1988
THE HOME AND COMMERCIAL CLEANERS

One off, regular or moving day ‘Blitz’
Oven cleaning – Ironing

Carpet cleaning and more…
For a friendly and reliable service

Free Estimates 
Tel: 01303 249288 or 07834 128671

Domestic, commercial, industrial & agricultural 
electricians serving the Elham Valley and surroundings.

Acrise Electrical Services Limited

Design - Install - Maintain

Tel: 01303 656007     Mob: 07803 421240
Email: info@acrise-electrical.co.uk
Website: acrise-electrical.co.uk

Hawkinge

Tressenden Designs 
  A seamstress and costume maker with 8 years of experience. 
s Clothing alterations s Repair work undertaken s Made-to-measure; create a bespoke piece for those special occasions
s Modern and vintage designs s Costumes, ball gowns and wedding dresses
  For more information or a quote please contact Amy on:  Mobile: 07853 202304  Email: amy.louise.ford@hotmail.co.uk

Andy Mannering Flooring
SPECIALISING IN AMTICO AND 
KARNDEAN LUXURY VINYL TILES

•	 Also safety flooring, rubber flooring, etc.
•	 Commercial and domestic work undertaken
•	 No job too small
•	 Free estimates and advice given
•	 Over 35 years experience
•	 Fully insured

Telephone:0797 434 7248 or 01303 863095
Email: 	 info@andymanneringflooring.com
Please visit my website for further information and feedback	
www.andymanneringflooring.com

Rhodes Minnis
Cat Sanctuary
REHOMING & BOARDING CATTERY
- Our Sanctuary takes in and rehomes 

250 unwanted cats and kittens each year. 
A variety of cats are always available to 
suitable homes.

-	5* Boarding Cattery under 2018 regulations
-	 We are open to visitors every day from
	 10am-1pm & 2-4pm.  No appointment needed.

T: 01303 862 243
E: rminniscats@gmail.com
Facebook:  @rhodesminniscats
www.rhodesminniscatsanctuary.com

Seathwaite, Green Lane, Rhodes Minnis, Kent.  CT4 6XU
Reg. Charity No. 262245

4 Station Road, Lyminge CT18 8HP4 Station Road, Lyminge CT18 8HP

Please call Richard for availability on Please call Richard for availability on 
07522 49496907522 494969

Appointments not always necessaryAppointments not always necessary



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 28 Tel: 01303 863737

Trevor Law
Electrical Installations

Serving Elham Valley for 30 years
Part P Registered

07850 970087

T. M.   G R I G G S
 01303 489795  07854 098395
tobystreesurgery@gmail.com

Garden Clearance  -  Turfing  -  Hedge Cutting
Tree Work  -  Stump Grinding  -  Fence Repair

FRESHLOOK GARDENS
Regular lawn mowing service. Garden design.  Hard and soft 

landscaping. General garden work, fencing and decking. Turfing 
hedge cutting, small and medium tree work. Water features, 

ponds and patios.
For free quotation ring Danny Scott
01303 242140 or 07795510093

mrdanscott89@gmail.com
Established since 1990. Fully insured.

Alan Croucher
Caravan Engineer

07921 480919 - 01303 863194
Caravans & Motorhomes “WE COME TO YOU”

www.arcmobilecaravanservices.com

JBS 
BUILDERS

Specialising in Brickwork, Fencing, Landscape Gardening. Tree work undertaken (lopping, 
felling and clearing).
General household repairs, painting, plastering, power jetting & cleaning.
No job too small!! All work guaranteed and insured.
For free advice and quotations please call: 07825 168010/ 01303862361 (anytime)

“Your manufacturer’s warranty is safe in our hands”

Local Tradesman

  J Tappenden
    Established over 40 years ago

Painter/Decorator
01303 862467
077755 78008

Jackson Plumbing
Property Maintenance

Complete bathrooms and tiling
No job too small.  Special rates for OAP’s.

Telephone:  home/evening 01303 270691 
or daytime 07773 089398 or 07864 929826

Ralph Allard
Chimney Sweep

All chimneys, boilers and stoves swept. 
Brush and Vacuum. Certificates issued. 
HETAS and NACS registered, fully insured. 

Member of National Association of Chimney Sweeps
01303 844465 or 07813716654

Gavin Allfree

General Landscaping Including
Fencing • Turfing • Paving

T 07495 299711    E gavinallfree@gmail.com    

TERRA FIRMA
SOLUTIONS

Hamilton Windows & Doors
New joinery, restoration, double glazing of old and 

existing timber windows
Bring your windows and doors back to life and get rid of 
cold draughts, or replace them with beautiful new ones.

Joiner/carpenter with many years of experience.
Based in Lyminge, please feel free to call for more information. 

07792901266    Alex_b_hamilton@live.co.uk
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South East Aerial & Satellite Solutions
Digital – Freeview – Satellite – Aerials

Supply and fit of quality digital installations, FREEVIEW, SKY, 
aerials, poor reception and problem solving, upgrades and       

repairs by fully accredited engineers
Free quotations and advice, fixed prices, fully insured

NO CALL-OUT CHARGE
 07825 168010 - 01303 862361

HOME VISITING OPTOMETRIST - providing professional eye care in your home
If you are over 60 years of age and no longer able to get out on your own, then you are eligible for a NHS 

sight test in your own home. Please call to arrange an appointment:
   	 Elaine Edwards BSc(Hons)MCOptom  01303 840541
Registered with the General Optical Council (01-15421) Member of the College of Optometrists  Member of the Association of Optometrists

Fixed price 24hrs a day. No extras.  
Written Confirmation of booking.
For the Easy Airport Link, Think AIR LINK!
01303 670370 - 07766 824 474
airlinkcars@yahoo.com

AIR LINK CARS
   (You pack up, we pick up) 
Airport, Seaport & Long Distance Travel Specialists.
The Family Run Business where service really counts
Estate cars and People Carriers

From design to build, we use trusted quality trade professionals 
along with reliable suppliers to ensure budgets are met, with high 
standards maintained. If you’re looking to –

•	 Extend your property
•	 Carry out an external or internal refurbishment
•	Convert an existing building into a new dwelling

 Please contact: paul@apxprojectmanagement.co.uk 07487 364155

Auto Economy Centre
Fully equipped Mechanical Repair & Service Centre

With the latest diagnostic equipment
Half price MOTs when booked with any service

01303 863656
Orchard Garage, Canterbury Rd, Etchinghill

www.autoeconomycentre.com

8:00 - 19:00

Park House Sanctuary Boarding Kennels & Cattery
Park House, Stelling Minnis CT4 6AN

Brick-Built Heated Kennels. Daily Walks ~ Reasonable Rates 
Dogs must be fully inoculated. Heated Cat Chalets

Quiet Area Inspection Invited.  
To book or for further information, call 01303 862622 

or email lord.whisky@btinternet.com 
www.lordwhisky.co.uk

As osteopaths, Adam and Katie 
can help patients suffering from 
a wide variety of conditions 
including arthritic pain, circulatory 
problems, frozen shoulder, back 
pain, sciatica and much more.
Please visit our website or give us 
a call for more information.

AK Healthcare, 
Garden Suite, 

4 Station Road, Lyminge

Tel: 07904311554 /
 07980897382

www.akhealthcare.org.uk

D.W. Garden and Mini Digger Services
Mowing, Fencing, Hedge Cutting, 

Chainsaw Work, Turfing
Free Quotes

Contact David  07765789721
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D.M.B. Plastering
All aspects undertaken

Interior. Exterior. Plastering. Rendering.
Coving. Ceilings. Wall. Floors

Finest quality assured. CSCS Certified.
30 years experience.

Free estimates. Reliable service. Fully insured.
Call David on 07818 607209

Total garden care for all your needs

TIM MILLETT
Grass Maintenance, General Gardening, Small & Medium 

Size Tree Work, Stump Grinding and Wood chipping
Fencing Repairs & New Installations

Turfing, Hard & Soft Landscaping
Free Estimates - Fully Insured

07752 880583
Email: info@tmhorticulture.co.uk

N.P.C. 
Domestic Appliance Services

Service and repair of washing machines, tumble driers, 
dishwashers, cleaners and small electrical work. 

For a prompt and friendly service

Call Neil Collard 01303 892234 or 07798716044
or Google me on Yell.com

JON DAUGHTERS - Local Builder
All aspects of general building works undertaken including: roofing, kitchens, bathrooms and small extensions

Trading for over 30 years  Free quotes, no obligations, fully insured
Telephone: 01303 863371  Email: daughters777@hotmail.co.uk

House Clearance covering South East Kent…..and beyond!
CAROL CREES CLEARANCES 

- Est. over 30 years
Full/part house clearance

Fair prices paid
Antique/Vintage/Retro/Modern 

Registered rubbish carrier

Contact Simon Cullen on 07745 421680 or sijnzo@aol.com

07745 532075
Podiatry, Chiropody, 

Foot Health
Treating and managing foot 

and nail conditions, corns, 
callus, insoles, ingrown nails, 

diabetic foot care
www.eastkentfootcare.co.uk

KJB GARDEN SERVICES
Weeding, Pruning, Mowing, Hedge 

Cutting & General Maintenance
01303 862181 or 07704 989 402 

Over 35 years experience

Your Local Electrician
For all your electrical needs

•	 18th Edition/Part P Registered
•	 Insured & all work guaranteed
•	 All electrical work carried out including EV charging points
•	Covering Lyminge, Etchinghill & surrounding villages
Call for a free, no obligation quote and to discuss your 
electrical requirements.
 

07878 457018         01303 814372
info@hughes-electrical.co.uk  www.hughes-electrical.co.uk

Contact Simon for any electrical maintenance, refurbishments or 
upgrades with a friendly, clean and professional approach to work 

07891103065   
info@ewinselectrical.co.uk  www.ewinselectrical.co.uk

    

APPOINTMENT NOT ALWAYS NEEDED

FREE WIFI

WEDDINGS & SPECIAL OCCASIONS

GENTS WELCOME

SHELLAC NAILS

4 Station Road, Lyminge
Folkestone
Kent, CT18 8HP

01303 647 222

info@snippersandclippers.co.uk

SNIPPERS & CLIPPERS
UNISEX  HAIR  SALON

Your local reliable Electrician
Part P Registered & Elecsa Approved

On Electrical Safety Register & Fully Insured
For a free quotation call James on

01303 766333
www.sunhouse-electrical.com
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It is hard to believe that these two photographs both show Yew Tree Cross, looking across what is now Canterbury Road 
to Brady Road which snakes off to the right.  Although now greatly obscured by trees, the house’s distinctive chimney 
stacks are still visible.  The upper windows too have remained, but at ground level, two new bay windows and a much 
larger porch have radically changed the look of the front so it is barely recognisable.  The photograph on the left is taken 
from a higher vantage point from the top of the bank, looking over the hedge that is still there and bordered what was 
then Mill Meadow but is now the gardens of The Old Mill and Four Wents.  
The older photograph is undated but we can guess the photographer was standing above the ground on the windmill 
that once stood there.  It is likely to have been taken in the second half of the 19th Century.  The house is said to have 
once been a pub, but this did not deter the first Methodist congregation in Lyminge meeting here from 1820, initially 
outside and then from 1822 actually using the house.  This remained the Methodist meeting house for six years, until a 
chapel was built in the High Street on the site now occupied by the post-war houses Lynton and Draris.  
Yew Tree Cross was shown as Palm Tree Cross on a map of 1769, recalling how at that time yew boughs were used as a 
substitute for palm tree boughs on Palm Sunday, the Sunday before Easter.  In 1840, this house was known as Mill Land 
Homestead and was occupied by Edward Hogben, although it belonged to Stephen Gibbs who owned and ran a farm 
in North Lyminge.  Gibbs’s farmhouse still survives and is the row of three dwellings now called Sparrow Tree Cottages.  

Out & About.. Do you have any photos of local events or groups in action? If so, can you 
please forward them along with a few words to pbarnes20@icloud.com  

LYMINGE THEN AND NOW
Our monthly look at how Lyminge has changed over the years, with thanks to Lyminge Historical Society. 

Lyminge Litter Pick  - May 2024
Overall, the residents of Lyminge deserve a ‘pat-on-the-back’ for looking after 
and keeping the village relatively clear of litter. 
The Lyminge Association would like to thank those residents who assisted with 
this litter pick. The morning was successful with 10 bags of litter recovered from 
areas around the parish. 
The Champion litter-pickers were Jenny and Elliot Kemp who picked up 5 bags 
of rubbish from Brady Road, Loughborough Lane and the footpaths back to 
Lyminge. Well done and thank you!!

THETHE
LYMINGELYMINGE
ASSOCIATIONASSOCIATION

Do you know what’s 
happening in Lyminge?
The Groups, Clubs and Societies which run activities and 

events in and around Lyminge are coming together on

Saturday 1st JUNE 2024

Come along and see what’s on offer, 

and discover something new!

Lyminge Village Hall

Midday until 4.00pm

Free Prize Draw!
Free Prize Draw!

FREE FREE 

AdmissionAdmission

Visually it was a great success with some very interesting stands. From the 
feedback on the day all those who came with their stand or display were very 
pleased to have a chance to meet and speak to people who were running 
other groups.  It was a pity that not more than about 40 of the public from 
the village actually came. The challenge is how can we make contact with 
the younger generation in the village, the thirty year and forty year olds??
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The tallest foxglove in 
Lyminge 

- courtesy of Vanessa Carr 
- 2.3m (7’6”)tall

D Day Remembered
On 6th June a short service of commemoration was held in the parish 
church which was very well attended by around 45 parishioners. Wreaths 
were laid on behalf of the Parish Council by Emily Arnold, The Chairlady, and 
the Royal British Legion by Raja Stokes. 
This was followed by refreshments and then the lighting of the parish 
beacon on top of the church tower. The PCC is very grateful to the Reverend 
Peter Ashman who led the service. 

Photos from Kathryn Druery                                                      and Steve Guyett

Lyminge Guides Replant the Planters
With great advice from Farthing Common Plant 
Centre and financial support from The Lyminge 
Association, Lyminge Guides undertook the 
replanting of the three planters close to the New 
Surgery. Many of the plants 
are hardy and will hopefully 
last a few years.

Lyminge Bowls breaks out for 
Bowls England Big Week-End 

A fun afternoon of bowls with 
refreshments, bar, plant sale and 

tombola, appealing to beginners through 
to the more professional!!


